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August 2013 
What glorious weather! It allows us to enjoy outdoor 
life at home and boating on the canals is wonderful if 
not a little warm working the locks. 
There will be NO August meeting as the hall is closed 
for maintenance. 

July Meeting 
The 2013 Annual General Meeting in July, was 
attended by 19 members. A few interesting items were 
brought up for discussion. Full details will be available 
shortly. 

June Meeting 
For technical reasons, we are unable to bring you a 
report on the talk in June by Nick Grundy on the 
Queen's Diamond Jubilee celebrations on the River 
Thames. Hopefully, next month will see these 
problems resolved. 

September Meeting 
Our meeting on September 5th will hear all about Water 
Management and Modelling. 
Adam Comerford, Hydrology Manager of the Canal & 
River Trust, and Gordon Osborn, SCS member and 
Modeller with ABPmer, will present a joint talk about 

the science of managing water on the waterways, both 
when there is too little water and when there is too 
much. 
This is just what we all have been wanting to know. So 
please put a note in your diary and find out. 
 

IWA National Festival July 19th /23rd 
As I write this, we are just on our way back from the 
festival held at Cassiobury Park, Watford on the 
southern Grand Union. 
There was plenty of sunshine (luckily the park had a 
splash pool) and plenty of activities for the children 
with WOW (Wild Over Water) learning about the 
canals, people, boats and nature. 
There were boats moored north and south of the Iron 
Bridge Lock and, on site, old fairground rides, music, 
Morris dancing, many IWA branch restoration projects. 
Indeed, all the normal paraphernalia of festival goings 
on. 
On the social side, along the towpath everything was 
very jolly too. 
 
Finally, but not least, Enjoy the Summer. 

Alan Rose 

Chairman’s Column 

It has come to the attention of the editor that the footbridge over the Navigation at Withymead Lock near 
Bishopstoke has been vandalised and is currently impassable. This means that there is no through route along 
the footpath between Bishopstoke and Allbrook. In addition, part of the Itchen Way footpath through Brambridge 
was badly affected by erosion over the winter. 

Itchen Navigation Footpath Closed 

Defra has announced the postponement of plans to 
transfer control of the River Thames and other EA 
navigations to the Canal & River Trust, calling it 
‘unaffordable’ in the present climate. 
The news comes after the Treasury told Defra to make 
extra savings in next year's government spending 
round. 
The transfer to CRT control was originally planned for 
2015-16, but was dependent on the EA waterways 
coming with a ‘dowry’, sufficient to ensure they could 
be properly maintained independently of the 
government. 
However, in a written statement to Parliament on 3rd 
July, waterways minister Richard Benyon said the 
government’s view was that CRT taking control was 
still the most sustainable long-term solution, and it 
would review the situation ‘after the next Spending 
Round.’ 
The announcement comes as a blow to CRT, whose 
chairman Tony Hales immediately responded: 
“This is disappointing news and a missed opportunity. 
In less than a year, the transfer of British Waterways to 
the voluntary sector has begun to revolutionise the way 
that our canals and rivers are cared for, opening up 
improved engagement and new opportunities for 
volunteering and fundraising. 

“There is no reason that we could not have seen the 
same benefits on the EA’s navigations. We remain 
ready to look at these plans when the Government is 
next able to proceed.” 
But the response from some quarters was more 
enthusiastic, as the idea of the transfer is disliked by 
many EA waterways users. This is especially true on 
the Thames, where the River Thames Society says a 
very different culture pervades the ‘royal’ river. 
“It's great news for everyone on the Thames,” said one 
source from the River Thames Society. “Let's hope this 
‘postponement’ turns out to be permanent.” 
The IWA was quick to line up with CRT, calling it a 
‘missed opportunity’. 
IWA chairman Les Etheridge said: “We understand 
that 65% of the income for the Agency’s navigations 
comes from government grant in aid, and this has 
already been substantially cut. Worse still, there are 
clearly prospects for further cuts which could impose 
additional financial burdens on users of the EA 
navigations, and in particular boaters. Inclusion of 
EA’s navigations within CRT offers many benefits, but 
especially surety of income once a deal with 
government is achieved. 
“IWA will now redouble its efforts to support and 
lobby for the earliest implementation of this policy.” 

http://www.waterwaysworld.com 

Defra: ‘There's no money left for EA navigations’ 

http://www.waterwaysworld.com
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Time Organiser Details Contact  

The following is a list of waterway events taking place within 
approximately 50 miles of Southampton. Whilst every effort is 
made to ensure the correctness of this information, please check 
with the listed contact who will be glad to confirm and supply 
further details. 

Recently, OS grid references and/or postcodes have been added 
(where known but not guaranteed) to aid location of the event. 
If YOU know of an event taking place that should be in this list 
then please contact the editor. 

Waterways Diary 

Thu 1 Aug 2013 Southampton 
CS 

There will be no meeting in August. Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
alanjrose@btinternet.com 

Thu 1 Aug 2013 
7.30pm 

The Rowbarge Mikron Theatre presents “Beyond The Veil.” The Rowbarge, Station Road, 
Woolhampton, Reading, RG7 5SH. (SU572664) Food and refreshments 
available. A collection will be taken after the show. 

The Rowbarge: 0118 9712213 Web: 
www.brunningandprice.co.uk/rowbarge 

Fri 2 Aug 2013 
7.30pm 

Reading Boro’ 
Council 

Mikron Theatre presents “Beyond The Veil.” Caversham Court Gardens, 
Church Street, Reading, RG4 7AD (SU709748). Bring your own picnic and 
chairs. A collection will be taken after the show. Please check venue: 
Borough Council website gives different venue. 

Reading Borough Council: 0118 937 2771  

Sat 3 Aug 2013 
7.30pm 

Mikron Theatre Mikron Theatre presents “Don’t Shoot the Messenger.” Goring Lock, 
Goring, RG8 9AE. (SU596808) Bring your own chairs and picnics. We’ll 
perform under the bridge if it’s wet! A collection will be taken after show. 

Mikron Theatre Office: 01484 843701 
Web: http://www.mikron.org.uk 

Tue 6 Aug 2013 
7.30pm 

The Plough Inn Mikron Theatre presents “Don’t Shoot the Messenger.” The Plough Inn, 
High Street, Long Wittenham, Abingdon, OX14 4QH. (SU545937) Food and 
drink available. A collection will be taken after the show. 

The Plough Inn: 01865 407738 Web: 
http://www.theploughinnlw.co.uk 

Sun 18 Aug 2013 
10.00am 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Walk: Carrying Coals from Radstock - 2. Writhlington to Single Hill. 2nd of a 
series of walks to cover the Southern Branch of the S.C.C. from Radstock 
to Midford. Meet: Radstock Museum car park BA3 3ED (ST689549) 

Mike Chapman: 01225 426948 Email: 
mike@chapman76.fsnet.co.uk 

Tue 20 Aug 2013 
10.00am 

Wey & Arun CT 2½ mile circular guided walk along canal towpath and through village of 
Loxwood to include visit to Brewhurst Mill. Cost £4, limit of 20 walkers - 
please book. Canal Centre, Loxwood, West Sussex, RH14 0RD (TQ041311) 

Loxwood Canal Centre: 01403 753999 
Email: canalcentre@weyandarun.co.uk 
Web: www.weyandarun.co.uk 

Sat - Mon 24 - 26 
Aug 10.30am - 
5.00pm 

K & A Trust Crofton Beam Engines. Steaming weekend and Produce and Flower Show. 
Admission:- Adults £8.00, Seniors £7.00, Child under 16 accompanied by 
adult free. Crofton Pumping Station, Crofton, Marlborough, Wiltshire, SN8 
3DW. (SU261622). 

Tel: 01672 870300 Web:                  
http://www.croftonbeamengines.org/ 

Thu 5 Sep 2013 
7.45pm 

Southampton 
CS 

“Water Management and Modelling.” Adam Comerford, Group Hydrology 
Manager, CRT and Gordon Osborn, SCS member and Modeller with 
ABPmer, will present a joint talk about the science of managing water both 
when there is too little water and when there is too much. Chilworth Parish 
Hall, Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. (SU410184).  

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
alanjrose@btinternet.com 

Sat 14 Sep 2013  
10.00am 

Sussex Indus-
trial Archae-
ology Society 

A linear guided walk (approx 6 miles) along part of the old Portsmouth and 
Arundel Navigation, from Barnham Court Farm, Church Lane, Barnham, 
PO22 0BP (SU956034) to Hunston. Bring a packed lunch. Parking at start. 

Adge Roberts: 01903 721762 Email: 
adgeroberts@yahoo.co.uk 

Sat - Sun 14 - 15 
Sep 2013 2.00pm 

Wey & Arun CT Heritage Open Days. Guided walk from Gunpowder Store, Stonebridge 
Wharfside, Shalford.(SU998465) along part of the old route of the Wey and 
Arun Canal Approx 2.5km, 1.5 hours. Please book in advance at the Canal 
Centre in Loxwood. Parking as below. 

Loxwood Canal Centre: 01403 753999 
Email: canalcentre@weyandarun.co.uk 
Web: http://www.weyandarun.co.uk 

Sat - Sun 14 - 15 
Sep 2013 2.00 - 
4.00pm 

Wey & Arun CT Heritage Open Days. The Gunpowder Store, Stonebridge Wharfside, 
Shalford. Open with displays on the history of the Wey & Arun Canal and 
Chilworth Gunpowder history. Parking at Broadford Business Park, Shalford 
GU4 8EP (SU998466) (behind Parrot Inn, on the A248)  

Loxwood Canal Centre: 01403 753999 
Email: canalcentre@weyandarun.co.uk 
Web: http://www.weyandarun.co.uk 

Sat - Sun 14 - 15 
Sep 2013 9.30am 
- 4.00pm 

Somersetshire 
Coal CS 

Heritage Open Days. Guided tours around the Combe Hay Lock Flight. 
Parking: Layby near Bridge Farm, Combe Hay, Bath, BA2 7EE (ST74560) 

Tony Yates: 07748 113832  

Sun 15 Sep 2013 
11.00am - 
4.00pm 

Wey & Arun CT Heritage Open Day. Brewhurst Mill, Brewhurst Lane, Loxwood. Teas and 
goods for sale. Toilet. No parking at the mill. Please park in the Trust’s car 
park behind the Onslow Arms, RH14 0RD (TQ041311) and walk down the 
towpath. 

Loxwood Canal Centre: 01403 753999 
Email: canalcentre@weyandarun.co.uk 
Web: http://www.weyandarun.co.uk 

Sun 15 Sep 2013 
10.00am - 
4.00pm 

Sussex Indus-
trial Archaeo-
logy Society 

Poyntz Bridge open. Situated approx. 200 yards south of the canal basin, 
Chichester. Possibly the only working, single span 1820 cast iron swing 
bridge in the UK. At 2.00pm guided walk around the canal basin led by 
Alan Green. Chichester Canal Basin - PO19 8DT (SU859041) 

Chichester Ship CT HQ & Shop: 01243 
771363 Web:  
http://chichestercanal.org.uk 

Wed 18 Sep 2013 
10.00am 

Wey & Arun CT 3½ mile circular guided walk along canal towpath and through village of 
Loxwood to include visit to Brewhurst Mill. Cost £4, limit of 20 walkers - 
please book. Canal Centre, Loxwood, West Sussex, RH14 0RD (TQ041311) 

Loxwood Canal Centre: 01403 753999 
Email: canalcentre@weyandarun.co.uk 
Web: http://www.weyandarun.co.uk 

Sat 21 Sep 2013 Basingstoke 
Canal Boating 
Club 

Fox and Hounds Rally. On canal behind the Fox & Hounds, 71 Crookham 
Rd, Church Crookham, Hampshire GU51 5NP. (SU803530) 

 

Sat - Sun 28 - 29 
Sep 2013 10.30 
am - 5.00pm 

K & A Trust Crofton Beam Engines. Annual Steam Gala . Site entrance: adults £4.00 
(no concessions), under 16s free - Entrance to engines in steam: adults 
£6.00, seniors £5.00. Free parking. Crofton Pumping Station, Crofton, 
Marlborough, Wiltshire, SN8 3DW. (SU261622). 

Tel: 01672 870300 Web:                  
http://www.croftonbeamengines.org/ 

Thu 3 Oct 2013 
7.45pm 

Southampton 
CS 

“Why Archives?” by Elaine Kirby, K&ACT Archive Administrator. Elaine will 
explain the role of an archivist. Chilworth Parish Hall, Chilworth, 
Southampton, SO16 7JZ. (SU410184). 

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
alanjrose@btinternet.com 

Continued on page 3 
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Many thanks to those members who have already paid their 2013/14 membership subscriptions which became due on 1st April. I would 
be grateful if other members could please send me their cheques (to my address on the back page) as soon as possible to avoid the 
necessity of sending out reminders. The Society has ongoing monthly expenses and the prompt payment of subscriptions, our main 
income stream, helps our cash flow. Many thanks. 

Gill Herbert, Treasurer & Membership Secretary 

Annual Subscriptions 

Purchase of land at Seven Locks 
Appeal launched by the Trust Fundraising Director  
A great opportunity that has arisen concerning Seven Locks near 
Lyneham to the west of Wootton Bassett. This flight of locks is the 
most spectacular on the Wilts & Berks Canal and is set in beautiful 
countryside. The locks lift the canal 17.9 metres in total up to Trow 
Lane. There is a permissive path giving public access to walk up 
from Bowds Lane alongside Lock 2 to Lock 5. 
The Wilts & Berks Canal Trust has had a licence from the Nichols 
family at Bowd’s Farm for several years enabling work at Seven 
Locks, and the basic restoration of locks 3 and 4 has been done. 

The Trust is about to submit a planning application to complete this 
by building wing walls, by-washes, wharf walls, putting the pipe 
work in for back-pumping and improving the towpath. 
Planning permission is also ongoing for Lock 2 – to move Bowd’s 
Lane away from Lock 2  with a new bridge and to restore the lock 
chamber. Bowd’s Farm is now for sale and there is the chance to 
buy the land that includes Locks 2, 3, 4 and up to the top of Lock 5.   
The Trust estimates that with the legal costs they will need 
£25,000. Once purchased, volunteers can press on with the 
restoration work. 
They hope you can help to raise this money to secure this site for 
the future and ask for your support by making a donation. 

Land Fund Appeal for Seven Locks is launched 

To make a donation you can download a form from http://www.wbct.org.uk/images/articles/pdf/branches/FandL/2013%20appealga.pdf 
and send it with a cheque made payable to the Wilts & Berks Canal Trust to: 
Seven Locks Appeal, Wilts & Berks Canal Trust, PO Box 3630, Swindon, SN4 4AN. 
Further information, including alternative ways of giving, can be found at http://www.wbct.org.uk/branches/foxham-lyneham/news 

In November, our friends at Day-Star Theatre will 
be paying us another visit. This will be their 
fifteenth visit to Southampton since they helped us 
celebrate at the Society’s 30th Anniversary party in 
1997. 
They will be presenting their play, first performed 
this year, entitled “The Making of Geoffrey 
Phelps.” 
The main character, named in the title of this 
production, had lived all his life with his mother, 
Edith until, with increasing dementia, she moved to 
the Journeys End Retirement Home where he 
dutifully visits her four times a week. 
He is a quiet, unassuming man who has worked in 
the post room of a firm of solicitors since he was 
16. He has never had a girlfriend, a computer, a 
mobile phone or an email address. He has no 
particular friends and has never travelled more than 
a few miles from his home. 
He is content with his uneventful and mundane life. 

On his 53rd birthday his mother dies, he is made 
redundant from his job and he learns he is to be 
evicted from his flat. These life changing events 
awaken Geoffrey to a new and cynical world, but, 
with the unexpected appearance of his long lost aunt 
Winifred who appears to live on a boat in the garden 
of a hotel, he also discovers a hidden truth about his 
family as well as a burgeoning friendship, and a taste 
for real coffee. 
Another bitter sweet look at everyday life from Day-
Star Theatre. 
Tickets will be available as from the September 
meeting from Angela Rose (contact details on page 4) 
or from other committee members, priced £10. The 
show will be followed by the customary American 
Supper. 
The editor has already seen this play and he can 
assure readers that it is well worth putting a note in 
their diaries to see the play on Thursday 7th 
November at 7.45pm. 

The Making of Geoffrey Phelps 

Waterways Diary 

Time Organiser Details Contact  

Continued from page 2 

Thu 17 Oct 2013 
7.30pm 

IWA Salisbury 
Group 

“The Bedford and Milton Keynes Canal” by Paul Leech. The Green Dragon, 
Old Road, Alderbury, Salisbury, Wilts, SP5 3AR. (SU182275) 

Ron & Myra Glover: 01722 710322 Email: 
glover.3@btinternet.com  Jon Van de Geer: 
01722 412841  

Thu 7 Nov 2013 
7.45pm 

Southampton 
CS 

Day-Star Theatre will be performing a new play “The Awakening of Geoffrey 
Phelps.” More details to follow. Chilworth Parish Hall, Chilworth, 
Southampton, SO16 7JZ. (SU410184). 

Angela Rose: 02380 675312 Email: 
alanjrose@btinternet.com 

Every day until Sun 
6 Oct 2013 10.30 
am - 5.00pm 

K & A Trust Crofton Beam Engines. On static display every day except on steaming 
dates (see above). Admission:- Adults £4.50, Seniors £4.00, Child under 
16 accompanied by adult free. Crofton Pumping Station, Crofton, 
Marlborough, Wiltshire, SN8 3DW. (SU261622). 

Tel: 01672 870300 Web:                  
http://www.croftonbeamengines.org/ 

http://www.wbct.org.uk/images/articles/pdf/branches/FandL/2013%20appealga.pdf 
http://www.wbct.org.uk/branches/foxham-lyneham/news 
mailto:glover.3@btinternet.com
mailto:alanjrose@btinternet.com
http://www.croftonbeamengines.org/ 
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President: 
Brian Evans. 

Chairman: 
Alan Rose, 33 Brackley Way, Totton, Hampshire SO40 3HP. Tel: 
02380 675312  Email: alanjrose@btinternet.com  

Secretary: 
Angela Rose, 33 Brackley Way, Totton, Hampshire SO40 3HP. 
Tel: 02380 675312  Email: alanjrose@btinternet.com  

Treasurer & Membership Secretary 
Gill Herbert, 25 Rosemoor Grove, Chandler’s Ford, Hampshire, 
SO53 1TB. Tel: 02380 262365. Email: p_herbert1@sky.com 

Committee: 
David Townley-Jones, Aelred and Sue Derbyshire, Gordon Osborn 

Newsletter Editor & Webmaster: 
Peter Oates, 39 Church Street, Nether Heyford, 
Northamptonshire, NN7 3LH. Tel: 01327 341798.  
Email: scs@sotoncs.org.uk 

Meetings: 
Normally 1st Thursday each month at 7.45pm (see Waterways 
Diary). Chilworth Parish Hall, Chilworth, Southampton, SO16 7JZ. 
OS Grid Ref: SU410184. 

Society Website: 
http://www.sotoncs.org.uk 

SOUTHAMPTON CANAL SOCIET Y 
Established 1967 

The objectives of the Society are to foster interest in canals and inland waterways, to assist in their preservation, restoration and 
development, and to give practical help on waterway projects. 

A unique ‘Quiet Zone’ on a stretch of canal in Wiltshire has been 
hailed a success, with the charity responsible for introducing it now 
considering other areas along the Kennet & Avon Canal that could 
benefit from similar arrangements. 

The ‘Quiet Zone’ was introduced last November by the Canal & 
River Trust – the charity that cares for 2,000 miles of waterways in 
England & Wales – and Alton Parish Council, to deal with 
disturbance created by mooring boats. It covers approximately 150 
metres section of the canal near Pewsey, between Honeystreet 
Bridge and the Barge Inn.  

Signs welcoming boaters to enjoy the area also ask that they avoid 
running generators and playing loud music, as well as being 
considerate to neighbours.  

It is the first time a Quiet Zone has been trialled on the 200 year-
old Kennet & Avon Canal, which is one of the most popular 
stretches of canal amongst boaters in the country. 

Mark Stephens, waterway manager at the Canal & River Trust, 
said: “The zone is a new concept for us to try, it’s working well 
and the feedback from the parish council, residents and boaters has 

been positive. It works in a similar way to the signs you see in 
pubs, asking people to respect neighbours when they leave. It 
shows most people are happy to respect their neighbours – whether 
that’s people in nearby houses or other boaters – if they are made 
aware that they could be causing disturbance. Honeystreet Bridge 
is a lovely spot, relatively secluded, and in the past it wasn’t always 
obvious to boaters mooring there that their motors or music might 
be causing a problem. But with the zone in place, they now know. 
We’re now looking at other spots on the Kennet & Avon that could 
also benefit from a Quiet Zone.”  

Charles Reiss, Clerk of Alton Parish Council, said: "This has been 
a cooperative effort, with parish council, boaters and the Trust 
working together to tackle a local problem. It's not a complete 
solution but it has certainly helped. I believe this Quiet Zone is the 
first of its kind anywhere on the waterway network. If the Q signs 
can be agreed and turn out to be helpful in other places as well, that 
would be great." 

The Trust will consult with local people before proposing any new 
zones. 

Canal & River Trust Press Release 11 July 2013 

First canal ‘Quiet Zone’ in Wiltshire hailed a success 

Axis of Weevil comes to aid of Somerset canal 
An army of 2mm-long weevils was dropped into the Bridgwater & 
Taunton Canal in Somerset on Friday, 26 July, as the charity that 
cares for the waterway battles against a problematic North 
American water weed. 

The Canal & River Trust – which cares for 2,000 miles of 
waterways in England & Wales – released the creatures into the 
water at Maunsel so they can eat the invading Water Fern (Azolla 
filiculoides). 

Azolla is a voracious grower and can multiply rapidly, covering the 
surface of a waterway with thick mats in a matter of weeks. This 
reduces light and oxygen levels in the water, killing fish and other 
wildlife, as well as affecting how boaters and anglers can use the 
canal. 

Individually the weevils (Stenopelmus rufinasus) consume a 
relatively small amount of Azolla, however they breed to produce 
very large populations which as a community will feed extensively, 
until sections of Azolla start to die and sink, where it is further 
broken down by other feeders. Given time to reproduce and spread 
throughout a mat of Azolla, the weevil is capable of clearing entire 
lakes or canals within a matter of weeks. 

Richard Haine, environmental scientist at the Canal & River Trust, 

explains: “Azolla might look attractive, but it’s actually a serious 
threat to water wildlife across the country. With the warmer 
weather there’s a danger that it can completely take over sections 
of the canal, so the weevils are our pre-emptive strike. 

“The weevils breed really quickly and only eat Azolla, so should be 
extremely effective. We’ll monitor their progress but we back them 
to do the job. 

“The Bridgwater & Taunton Canal is a great place to visit at this 
time of year, excellent for boaters, walkers, families and people 
with an interest in wildlife – I encourage anyone in this part of 
Somerset to take a look for themselves.” 

Each year the Trust typically spends a huge amount of time 
clearing species of aquatic weed from the nation’s canals, rivers, 
reservoirs and lakes. Many of these invasive weeds are freely 
available to buy as ornamental water plants in garden centres 
across Britain.  

For more information about the Bridgwater & Taunton Canal, and 
how you get involved in the Trust’s work there, visit                
http://canalrivertrust.org.uk/canals-and-rivers/bridgwater-and-taunton-canal 

Canal & River Trust Press Release 24 July 2013 
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